CLINICAL LEGAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

NEWSLETTER

VOLUME II, No. 4

536 Mission Street, San Francisco, CA 94105

MARCH 1994

Election Results

The annual CLEA election is now official. Almost 200 members took the trouble to complete and mail in their ballots. Jane Harris Aiken (South Carolina) was elected Vice-President, replacing Richard Boswell who automatically became President at the end of his term as Vice-President. Three new Board members were elected: Gary Bellow (Harvard), Nancy Cook (New Mexico) and M. Shanara Gilbert (CUNY-Queens).

Also on the ballot was a proposal to improve collaboration between law schools and the legal services community. The proposal was approved by more than 85% of those voting. This result was communicated to the newly elected Board of the Legal Services Corporation. CLEA has already begun working with PAG and NLADA on issues relating to LSC. (See separate article on LSC.)

1994 Board of Directors

Richard A. Boswell

President
University of California
Hastings College of Law
200 McAllister Street
San Francisco, CA 94102
(415) 565-4633
FAX: (415) 545-4865

Jane Harris Aiken
Vice President
University of South Carolina
School of Law
Columbia, SC 29208
(803) 777-8295
FAX: (803) 777-2368

Mark J. Heyrman
Secretary-Treasurer
University of Chicago Law School
6020 South University Avenue
Chicago, Illinois 60637
(312) 753-4440
FAX: (312) 702-2063

Liz Ryan Cole Immediate Past President Vermont Law School P.O. Box 96 Royalton, VT 05068 (802) 763-8303 FAX: (802) 763-7159 Gary Bellow Harvard University Law School Cambridge, MA 02138 (617) 495-4701 FAX: (617) 495-1110

Nancy Cook University of New Mexico School of Law 1117 Stanford NE Albuquerque, NM 87131 (505) 277-5265 FAX: (505) 277-4367

M. Shanara Gilbert CUNY School of Law-QUEENS 65-21 Main Street Flushing, NY 11367 (718) 575-4438 FAX: (718) 575-4275

Isabelle R. Gunning Southwestern University School of Law 675 South Westmoreland Avenue Los Angeles, CA 90005 (213) 738-6700 FAX: (213) 383-1688 Jeff Hartje
University of Denver College of Law
7039 East 18th Avenue
Denver, CO 80220
(303) 871-6000
FAX: (303) 871-6411

Charlotte Hughart University of Oklahoma Law Center 300 Timberdell Road, Room 222 Norman, OK 73019 (405) 325-3702 FAX: (405) 325-6282

John Kramer Tulane University School of Law Joseph Merrick Jones Hall 6801 Freret Street New Orleans, LA 70118 (504) 865-5938 FAX: (504) 862-8746

Nina W. Tarr Washburn University School of Law 17th & MacVicar Topeka, KA 66621 (913) 231-1191 FAX: (913) 232-8087

Message from the President

Most of us would acknowledge that an organization is not about individuals but the collective contributions made by individuals working to accomplish some larger purpose. At the same time, the larger goals of the group can never be attained without the contributions of determined individuals. Similarly. without a driving purpose for an organization, the individuals would never have gotten together in the first place. This is the story of CLEA and virtually every successful organization. When we started up CLEA our goal was to enable clinical teachers to speak out without the encumbrances of the AALS. As CLEA moves from its first phase of development (the organizational stage) we will have to set forth a blueprint of where we wish to go. Unless we have a clear sense of purpose, we will find that we are working at cross-purposes and little will be accomplished.

The Meaning of Membership.

CLEA's members come from a broad group of people who are dedicated to clinical teaching. Clinical education has come to mean different things to different people. While most of our members come from a legal services background, others do not. We are not all live-client clinical teachers as many of us do simulations or supervise students in externships. However, we share a common purpose in that we care deeply about public service and community; and most of all, we wish to impart these ideals to the next generation of lawyers. While CLEA cannot be everything for everybody, it can be an organization which is open to a broad group of people who share common goals.

Programs and Projects.

So far CLEA has a developed a very successful record of accomplishments. We have put together the first peer reviewed scholarly journal on clinical education. The journal will come out with its first issue this Spring. It is ironic that our non-clinical colleagues have abdicated control of their scholarly discourse to the fledgling law student while we, the so called "non-academics" have created a peer reviewed journal. CLEA has also organized reasonably priced conferences, showing all that a conference doesn't have to charge its participants exorbitant registration fees. This Spring we will have a one day program for new clinical teachers immediately preceding the AALS program in Newport Beach.

On the political front, we have been able to weigh in on important issues such as the National Service proposals of the Clinton Administration, funding for Legal Services and Title IX. CLEA will and must continue to be a voice for clinical teachers and others interested in the place that public service plays in legal education and the practice of the law. It seems to me that if we cannot become an effective political voice for clinical teachers we will have squandered a unique opportunity.

Status.

Another matter which continues to be an area of serious concern, is

the way in which so many of us are treated within our own institutions and within legal education. While some of us have survived the struggle to be treated as equals within our own institutions, others continue to be treated as second and even third class citizens. Many clinicians on both hard and soft money are paid substantially below their "stand-up" colleagues and are marginalized into forms of status which all of us would acknowledge are inequitable. We also know that as a group, women clinicians are paid substantially less than men. All of this is happening at the same time that the widely disseminated MacCrate report calls for a more prominent place for our work within legal education. CLEA must be a place where we can work together with other friends in legal education and the bar to find creative ways of dissolving these inequities.

I urge you to join with those of us who have already begun to roll up our sleeves, so that we can work together on these and other problems. All you need to do is to contact one of the CLEA officers (page 1) and we will put you to work or even create a new working group. If you have an idea for a project please contact me as I am available and can be reached at the following:

Richard A. Boswell
University of California
Hastings College of the Law
200 McAllister Street
San Francisco, CA 94102
Tel: (415) 565-4633
FAX: (415) 565-4865
Internet: boswellr@uchastings.edu

Joint CLEA/Clinical Section MacCrate Implementation Task Force

In Fall, 1993, Karen Tokarz. then chair of the AALS Section on Clinical Education, and Liz Ryan Cole, then president of CLEA, appointed a joint task force on implementation of the MacCrate Commission Report. That task force, co-chaired by Minna Kotkin and Mark Heyrman, met in Orlando in conjunction with the annual meeting of the AALS. Its members include Jane Aiken, Bev Balos, Gary Bellow, Richard Boswell, Bob Dinerstein, John Elson, Larry Grosberg, Randy Hertz, Paula Johnson, Peter Joy, Louise Howells, Marjorie McDiarmid, Gary Palm, Hank Rose, Barbara Schwartz, and Nina Tarr. At the Orlando meeting, the Task Force agreed upon the following general

goals: 1) to develop a specific set of achievable goals based upon the Report; 2) to work for concrete implementation of those goals; 3) to monitor and cooperate with the efforts already underway within the ABA, state and local bar associations, and law schools; and, 4) to

Clinicians are encouraged to communicate with members of the Task Force if they have suggestions to make concerning the above goals or any other part of the Task Force's agenda, or if they have developments to report.

Bill Greenhalgh Dies

Just as this issue of the newsletter was going to press, we learned that Professor William W. Greenhalgh (Georgetown) died on February 27, 1994. This short notice does not permit us to provide even a sketchy outline of Bill's numerous contributions to legal education and the development of criminal law and practice. As one of the founding fathers of clinical legal education and the development of criminal law and practice, Bill will be missed by his many former students and colleagues at Georgetown and across the country.

work to implement the recent amendment to Standard 301(a) of the ABA accreditation standards which requires law schools for the first time "to prepare [students] to participate effectively in the profession." The Task Force has created the following subcommittees: 1) Standard 301(a) Implementation (chaired by John Elson); 2) Position Paper Committee (chaired by Mark Heyrman); and State Bar Association Committee (chaired by Peter Joy).

At its Orlando meeting, the Task Force considered a preliminary set of five goals: 1) Law schools should provide a live-client, in-house clinical experience for every student who wants one; 2) Every law school should have at

least one live-client in-house clinical program; 3) Through a combination of in-house clinics, externships, lectures and simulation courses. every student should be provided with instruction in the full range of skills and values in the Statement of Skills and Values (SSV); 4) The SSV should reflect a greater emphasis on teaching students the role of the legal system in creating and maintaining poverty and the obligation of lawyers to improve our system of justice, particularly as it relates to the indigent. 5) Every student should be required to participate in an in-house clinical program or externship as a requirement for graduation or bar admission.

Clinicians are encouraged to communicate with members of the Task Force if they have suggestions to make concerning the above goals or any other part of the Task Force's agenda, or if they have developments to report. In particular, the State Bar Association Committee is looking for one or more individuals from each state to monitor activities within that state and report them to the Task Force. Please contact Peter Joy (Case Western) if you are willing to work in this capacity.

The resolution passed by the American Bar Association during its February meeting concerning implementation of the MacCrate Report makes the work of this task force more urgent. There will be a meeting of the Task Force, to which all clinicians are invited, on the evening of June 4, 1994 in conjunction with the AALS Clinical Conference in Newport Beach, California.

Page 4

Clinic Salary Survey A CLEA Project? by Bob Seibel

CLEA is considering becoming the sponsor of the Clinic Salary Survey that I have conducted for several years (but not last year). If anyone has objections or questions about such sponsorship, please

"One issue that I have been struggling with is to find ways to make the survey have more credibility with Deans, the ABA, and other people of power."

direct them to Richard Boswell, or any member of the Board of Directors.

If any CLEA members are interested in helping with the planning, distribution, or administration of the survey, please let me know. I would like to have the survey forms distributed in March by mail, and then also distribute and collect them at the AALS workshop in June in Newport Beach.

One issue that I have been struggling with is to find ways to make the survey have more credibility with Deans, the ABA, and other people of power. That is one reason why I would like to have CLEA become a sponsor. There are other issues relating to the

number of responses and the completeness of the information which have been raised. The fact that the ABA does not collect data in a form which is comparable, and which would allow us to compare data with non-clinical teachers from the same school is also troubling, but somewhat beyond our control. Below are some suggestions for making the survey more credible and also potentially more useful among ourselves--I would be glad to hear reactions or additional suggestions.

The major change in the form itself would be to request that people identify the school at which they teach, and maybe even to identify themselves. While I would plan to keep confidential the information about each person and each particular school, it would permit me to make more relevant comparisons in response to inquiries. For example, someone who is negotiating at their school could give me a list of schools that they consider peer school, and I could then give salary data for that group, but not for any individual school. If you think this is a bad idea, or if you would not be willing to identify your school on the survey form, I would like to hear from you soon.

Another change relates more to the methodology of obtaining responses. I have mailed and distributed the survey form at relevant clinic teacher meetings in the past. I have felt that with over 200 respondes, we are getting a representative sample, if not a complete one. But the ABA believes that it gets a complete

"The major change in the form itself would be to request that people identify the school at which they teach, and maybe even to identify themselves."

response because all of the deans give them information. I am considering asking the director of clinics or the dean at each school to supply the information for all clinicians at that school, or at least to take an active role in soliciting the clinicians at the school to respond. If schools are identified on the form, we could follow up with phone calls and letters, and other embarrassing or annoying tactics, to ensure a more complete response. I would be very interested in hearing your opinions on this possible change.

If you have ideas about the survey, the methodology, or your willingness to help, please call me (607) 255-4196; fax me (607) 255-7193; write to me at Comell Law School, Myron Taylor Hall, Ithaca, NY, 14850; e-mail me at Seibel.r2d2@law.mail.cornell.edu.; or send smoke signals!

Input Sought on Proposed 405(e) Changes

The Skills Training Committee of the ABA Section on Legal Education and Admissions to the Bar has recommended to the Section's Council that ABA Accreditation Standard 405(e) be amended

to replace "should" with "shall." The current version of the standard is:

The law school should afford to full-time faculty members whose primary responsibilities

ABA Establishes Professional Skills Clearinghouse

A clearinghouse for information and materials related to professional skills courses and programs is being established by James P. White, the ABA Consultant on Legal Education.

A survey will be sent to all ABAapproved law schools this Spring. The purpose of the survey is to gather, in an organized format, information about professional skills programs which law schools believe other schools may be interested in replicating. Dean White's office will serve as the repository for the materials. As materials are received, they will be categorized and catalogued. The current plan is to provide law schools with lists of the materials from time to time and to distribute copies on request at no charge other than the actual copying and shipping costs. The project was conceived by Mike Norwood (New Mexico) and Roy Stuckey (South Carolina) while they were serving on the MacCrate Task Force. They have been assisting

Bill Powers on Dean White's staff with the survey documents.

Participation in the survey is voluntary and the burden of responding to the survey falls on the shoulders of all clinical teachers. It will probably take a couple of hours to pull together the requested information. However, the importance of widespread cooperation on this project cannot be underestimated. Our knowledge about the details of each other's courses has never been as limited since clinical programs were introduced in the late 1960's. It seems that new courses are appearing with greater frequency, and it will become increasingly important to keep track of national trends and events as more and more schools begin responding to the MacCrate Report. The clearinghouse is one way to avoid reinventing the same wheels. It will only work if everyone contributes some time and effort to the enterprise.

are in its professional skills program a form of security of position reasonably similar to tenure and perquisites reasonably similar to those provided to other full-time faculty members by Standard 401, 402(b), 403 and 405. The law school should require these faculty members to meet standards and obligations reasonably similar to those required of full-time faculty members by Standards 401, 402(b), 403 and 405.

Consideration of this proposal has been deferred to provide an

Does this change need to be made? Would it have a positive or negative impact at your school? Is it important enough to fight for at this time?

opportunity to determine how important this issue is to the professional skills community. Does this change need to be made? Would it have a positive or negative impact at your school? Is it important enough to fight for at this time?

If you have an opinion about this, please call or write Roy Stuckey (ABA Council member) at South Carolina (803/777-2278) or Richard Boswell (President of CLEA and Chair, ABA Skills Training Committee) at Hastings (415/565-4633).

CLEA Workshop for New Clinical Teachers

We are attempting to put together a workshop for new clinical teachers to take place just prior to the AALS Clinical Teachers Conference in Newport Beach this coming June. The CLEA Workshop will focus on two themes: Goals and **Directions in Different Clinical** Models; and, Making the Transition from Practicing Lawyer to Lawyering Teacher. We expect the CLEA Workshop to be held at the Newport Beach Marriot (which is also the AALS Conference site) and to run from 1:00 p.m. Friday, June 3 until noon on Saturday, June 4. (The AALS Conference begins at 2:00 on Saturday.) There will be a nominal registration fee (probably under \$50, and certainly less than \$100) for participants. The Workshop will be geared to "new" teachers (roughly, those with three years or less experience in the field), but those with more experience and an interest in program development and/or teaching

methodologies are also encouraged to participate. If you need additional incentive to arrive in Newport Beach a day early, consider the fact that CLEA will host a reception on Friday evening; you don't need to be registered for the CLEA workshop to attend the reception, although non-participants will no doubt be asked to contribute some \$ to help cover the costs.

You can help make the workshop a success in a number of ways: New teachers in particular can help by sending in specific suggestions for topics to be covered at the workshop. Since this workshop is primarily for you, your input is of obvious importance. In addition, we would like to get proposals from anyone interested in being a presenter at the workshop. Put your ideas down in about 250 words or so and send them on. (Please be as specific as possible as to both anticipated content and methodology.) It would also be nice to hear from any of you who are thinking about attending, just to get an idea about numbers and general demographics. We are investigating child care possibilities, so it would be particularly useful to know whether any of you would be interested in taking advantage of sitters or playtime organizers. Finally, if you want to offer any other kind of help (entertainment, child care, bartending, accounting, whatever), don't be shy. All ideas, proposals et cet should be sent by March 21 to:

Nancy Cook
University of New Mexico
School of Law
1117 Stanford NE
Albuqerque, NM 87131
FAX: (505) 277-4367
Internet: cook@law.unm.edu
More information about the
workshop will be forthcoming.
Registration forms will be mailed in
early April. If you have any questions, call Nancy at (505) 277-5265.

Conferences, Meetings, and Self Improvement

For those of you bitten by the MBTI bug, Leary Davis and the Economics of Law Practice Section of the ABA have collaborated to bring you a 16 TYPES Workshop. This meeting for 40-60 lawyer/ professor participants is scheduled for June 19, 20, and 21 in Gainsville, Florida (well, at least it doesn't conflict with the clinical meeting, right!). For more information contact Leary directly at (910) 893-1772, Campbell School of Law.

In the area of substantive law, through the generosity of the National Legal Aid and Defender

Association (NLADA), clinical faculty are invited to participate in the annual Substantive Law Conference which is run by NLADA each August in Berkeley, California. Bristow Hardin is the person to contact, (202) 452-0620, 1625 K Street, NW, 8th floor, Washington, DC 20006, if you want a program schedule, etc. We also discussed the possibility that Legal Services folks might like to work with clinicians in developing materials for the conference. If you have significant substantive expertise (and of course you do) and you'd like to

help work with legal services providers, get in touch with friends at your local legal services program or back up center (state or national) or call me (Liz Ryan Cole, 802/763-8303) and I'll try to put you in touch with the right people. This conference is always reasonably priced and can help put you in touch with another critical mass of people working on issues close to your heart.

Note also Nancy Cook's note on the training for new clinicians which is being held right before the annual meeting in Newport Beach.

Funding Update

The Legal Services Corporation Board has a new face and a new direction (see the upcoming SALT Newsletter for more information on this topic). Generally this new direction is seen as very positive. As regards clinical legal education, howevever, we need to work hard to educate the Board about what is it that distinguishes a clinic from a summer job. Luckily we will have a chance to meet Nancy Rogers, chair of the Provisions Committee while she is at the annual meeting in Newport Beach. For the upcoming year, you will have received copies of the LCS's request for proposals by the time you read this newsletter. For the future, CLEA is working hard to build a relationship with the field and the Corporation so that the proposal developed initially by Mark Heyrman, and supported overwhelming by Clea's membership, can become reality. One very positive gesture has been the initiation of a committee with representatives from the field and from clinics to discuss how we can best work together. More on that committee in the next newsletter.

As regards the AALS, John Barkai reports that AALS is taking a role in trying to get clinical money back into the budget. If you are interested in this issue (and \$15 million is a significant amount of money!) please contact your Dean directly as it appears that AALS will be working through. Also, if you are taking any action please let John Barkai or Liz Ryan Cole so we can pass that information on.

California Bay Area Clinicians Conference

Last May, many clinicians from the San Francisco Bay Area attended the CLEA conference in

"The conference was a great opportunity to get to know our colleagues, to share ideas and concerns, to trade resources, and generally to keep each other updated on what is happening in our various clinics."

Virginia. Some of us met each other for the first time there. All of us found we had many issues in common, and appreciated the opportunity to share common concerns regarding teaching methods, fund-raising, logistics, and

other issues. We therefore decided to meet as a group on a regular basis in our own backyards, and began planning our first conference last October. On February 19, the first Bay Area Clinicians Conference was held at Boalt Hall, U.C. Berkeley School of Law. There are at least forty clinicians associated with the nine law schools in the San Francisco Bay Area, and each of the law schools sent representatives to the conference. The conference was a great opportunity to get to know our colleagues, to share ideas and concerns, to trade resources, and generally to keep each other updated on what is happening in our various clinics. We highly recommend that other clinicians pursue this type of regional networking. If anyone is planning on visiting the Bay Area and would like to call on one of our clinics, please feel free to contact Laura Dorman, Golden Gate University School of Law, (415) 442-6664.

Items for the Newsletter

Are there job openings at your school? Program announcements? Do you have items for the next CLEA newsletter?

Send items to:

Laura Dorman
Editor, CLEA Newsletter
Golden Gate University School of Law
536 Mission Street
San Francisco, CA 94105
(415) 442-6600
FAX (415) 442-6609

The Project Group of the Interuniversity Consortium on Poverty Law

The project group formed in 1988, with the goal of challenging older ideas of the nature and purpose of poverty law. It strove to motivate law schools to work on poverty law issues and to further

These exchanges allow the other project group members to spend several days observing the host's poverty law project. They are also opportunities for members discuss poverty law theory and practice in broader terms.

interaction with poverty law advocates in the field. By 1990, the project group had expanded to include 20 schools. The methodology embraced by the project group in the last year, 1993-94, is to sponsor peer exchanges at various project group-associated law schools. These exchanges allow the other project group members to spend several days observing the host's poverty law project. They are also opportunities for members to discuss poverty law theory and practice in broader terms. In addition, the exchanges are designed to generate a case study on the topic of each exchange.

The consortium sponsored six peer exchanges during 1993. The host universities and topics of these

peer exchanges were:

- --Mercer University: "Developing Externships and Public Interest Placements."
- --Rutgers University: "Women and AIDS/Access to Drug Trials."
- --Northeastern University: "Labor Law and the Low Wage Worker."
- --SUNY-Buffalo: "Affordable Housing Development."
- --University of Wisconsin: "Critical Lawyering/Developing Critical Clinics."
- --University of Maryland: "Education Global Public Interest Lawyers."

We expect that many of the articles that came from these peer exchanges will be published in the Boston University Public Interest Law Journal.

The University of Wisconsin will sponsor a peer exchange from April 29 to May 1. This exchange will be on the teaching of poverty law, including the importance of clinics and externships. It will also address the development of materials in this area. For more information, contact Louise G. Trubek, (608) 262-1679.

In addition, there will be four other peer exchanges in 1994. Deborah Maranville, at University of Washington Law School, will host an exchange on unemployment issues. Kathleen Sullivan, at Yale Law School, (203) 432-1426, will host an exchange on welfare reform. Joan Meier, (202) 994-7463, and Naomi Cahn, (202) 994-7463, at George Washington University, will host an exchange on domestic violence and feminist jurisprudence. Karl Klare, at Northeastern University, (617) 437-

3290, will host a follow-up session to his successful fall peer exchange on labor law and the low wage worker.

More information on these exchanges will be available later, or contact the individuals hosting the

The purpose of the annual meetings is to enable participants to further develop their ongoing cooperative efforts for law school change.

exchanges.

Annual meetings are an important element of the project group. The purpose of the annual meetings is to enable participants to further develop their ongoing cooperative efforts for law school change. The meetings also serve to break down the feelings of isolation those working on these issues frequently encounter. Annual meetings have been held after the Association of American Law Schools' annual meeting. At this year's Law and Society meeting in Arizona, the Consortium will sponsor a brown bag discussion on Friday, June 17, 1994. This will be an open discussion of teaching about poverty in all disciplines.

For further information in the Project Group Interuniversity Consortium on Poverty Law, please contact Louise G. Trubek, (608) 262-1679.

MacCrate Update from Roy Stuckey (South Carolina)

The Council of the ABA Section on Legal Education and Admissions to the Bar has set aside a full day of its next meeting to discuss the MacCrate Report. It will meet on June 2-4 in Minneapolis.

At its Midyear Meeting in Kansas City in February, a far reaching resolution, Proposal 8A, submitted by the Illinois State Bar was adopted by the ABA House of Delegates. A substitute resolution

> CLEA T-Shirts

During the AALS meeting in Orlando CLEA unveiled our eyecatching WILD JUSTICE T-SHIRTS. They must be seen. In high quality 100% fabric dyed cotton, sizes M, L, and XL, on a background of (choose one) teal or boysenberry, they are the perfect shirt to wear to work (well, sometimes), run in, garden in, and otherwise enjoy life in. We sold them for \$12 in Orlando. Order one now and we'll send them at the \$12 rate (Plus \$2 for postage for 1-4 shirts per envelope). We'll have them again in Newport Beach for \$15 (another printing you know). We intend to add extra extra large and possibly small. If there is enough interest we will order a run of children's shirts as well. For more information or for requests, please call Liz Ryan Cole at (802) 763-8303, or send me an E-mail at cole@moose.uvm.edu. Next year, posters.

presented by the ABA Section on Legal Education and Admissions to

The resolution calls on state and local bar associations and the judiciary to "join with law schools to establish programs to inform [law] students of the breadth, variety and differentiation of legal careers and to develop ways to build the education continuum" as presented in the MacCrate Report.

the Bar was rejected by the House. The Section on Legal Education then opposed "8A" primarily on grounds that it was premature, but the House approved it by a wide margin. The resolution calls on state and local bar associations and the judiciary to "join with law schools to establish programs to inform [law] students of the breadth,

Membership Renewal

It's that time of year again.
Please take a few moments to complete the membership renewal form on page 11 and send it in with your check for \$15.00 made out to CLEA. On page 10 of this issue is a list of our members. If your name does not have an asterisk, you have not paid dues for 1994.
Where else can you get so much for \$15.00?

variety and differentiation of legal careers and to develop ways to build the education continuum" as presented in the MacCrate Report.

The resolution urges among other things that law schools: 1) provide students with realistic information about opportunities for employment; 2) identify and describe in their course catalogs the skills and values provided; 3) advise students in selecting courses what opportunities may or may not be available to them after school to develop competencies they will need in practice; 4) to continue to emphasize the teaching of legal analysis and reasoning, legal research through instructional modes including well-structured clinical programs; 5) to expand instruction in problem solving, factual investigation, communication, counseling, negotiation and litigation; and 6) to assist employers to integrate educational values into the work experience.

The resolution goes on to direct the Council of the Section of Legal Education to consider rescinding the policy of confidentiality of information submitted annually to the ABA to the extent that it is relevant, accurate and useful for applicants in making informed choices about which school to attend. It further directs the Council to consider amending Standard 201(a) to provide that law schools in the self-study process be required to evaluate their programs using the Statement of Skills and Values and Standard 301(a). Finally, the Section is invited to report to the House at its 1994 meeting, the manner in which skills and values instruction should be integrated into the accreditation process.

CLINICAL LEGAL EDUCATION ASSOCIATION MEMBERS

As of February 28, 1994

*Indicates 1994 dues have been paid.

Patricia Acton William E. Adams, Jr. Jane H. Alken ' Anthony V. Alfleri John Allen Alicia Alvarez Alexis Anderson Maureen Armour Frank Askin Alan D. Avery Barbara A. Babb James H. Backman Brook K. Baker 1 Paris R. Baldacci Richard Balnave Beverly Balos * John Barkal * Sharon Barnett-Carter Joseph A. Barrette Margaret M. Barry **Bob Bartels** Robert Bastress Donald L. Becl Mary Beck Stephen Befort **Gary Bellow** Jonathan Ben-Asher * Alberto Benitez Sue Bentch Peter Berge Ellen Bernstein * Morris D. Bernstein Beryl San Blaustone * Douglas A. Blaze Frank S. Bloch Robert M. Bloom Barbara C. Bolella James B. Boskey Richard A. Boswell Cynthia Bowman Bruce A. Boyer Shirley Brandman " Hugh Brayne Lawrence Brennan Barbara B. Bressler Hon. Myron H. Bright Katherine Broderick Hollace P. Brooks Susan Brooks William Brooks Merilyn D. Brown Sue Bryant Michael Bryce Charles P. Bubany Carol Buckler Mark Budnitz Mary Garrett Bunker Cheryl A. Burg Iris Burke Lewis Burke Sarah Burns Charles Calleros Janet Calvo Angela Campbell Deborah Barthel Caplan Stacey Caplow * Peter Caratenson Francia Catania Theresa C. Ceko Eugene Cerruti David Chavkin Lewis Check Paul Chill Michael J. Churgin Gerard J. Clark

Bradford Colbert Doug Colbert ' Elizabeth W. Cole Liz Ryan Cole Nancy Cook Herschella Conyers * Vance L. Cowden Lois K. Cox Vivien Cross Dennis E. Curtis ° Willie M.J. Curtis * Karen Czapanskiy Joseph L. Daly David Daniel Nancy Dart Leary Davis Connie De La Vega Terry L. DeMeo David Deutscher Robert J. Dieter Brett Dignam Francis X. Dineen Robert Dinerstein Elleen M. Doran Laura Dorman Robert F. Drinan Jon C. Dubin * Alice K. Dueker Stephen J. Ellmann John S. Elson Steve Emens Russell Engler Mary Jo Eyster Lisa A. Farnsworth Katherine H. Federle Jay Feinman Julie Kunce Field Robert M. Fillatrault Stuart Filler Sara Finley Linda E. Fisher Lawrence C. Foster Michelle A. Fox Sally Frank® Nell Franklin Bernard K. Freamon Bruce E. Friedman J. Noah Funderburg Glenn G. Galbreath Kenneth S. Gallant Paula Galowitz * Stephen Gardner Barbara S. Gasperetti Wadine Gehrke Gay Gellhorn Nancy Gibson Donald G. Gifford Shanara Gilbert Rarbara J. Glichrist Gerard Glynn Nell Gold Pamela Goldberg David Goldberger Michelle Goldfard * Phyllis Goldfarb Jesse Goldner Toby Golick David J. Gottlieb Keri A. Gould L. Scott Gould Karen Graf Grayfred B. Gray * Daniel Greenberg Edwin H. Greenebaum

Barbara N. Greenspahn

John DeWitt Gregory Lissa Griffin **Richard Grimes** Lawrence Grosberg Marty Guggenhelm Richard Habiger Philip K. Hamilton Mary K. Hanna Frances W. Hardy * Jeffrey Hartje Edwin R. Hazen Stephen H. Helvin Alicia Henderson David J. Herring Randy Hertz Kathy Hessler Mark J. Heyrman * Peter T. Hoffman Edward L. Hogshire * Paula H. Holderman Betsy Hollingsworth Peter Jan Honigsberg Andrew Horwitz **Pick Howard** Scott Howe Louise Howells Michael A. R. Huerta * Charlotte Hughart Alex J. Hurder * Shella Hyatt Jonathan M. Hyman Lawrence W. lannotti John M. Irvine ⁴ Bruce R. Jacob Eric Janus Wendy M. Jenkins Kandice J. Johnson Susan Jones Peter Joy Ann Juergens Carolyn Wilkes Kaas Marc Kadish * Mark J. Kadish Manya Kammerling Kenneth Kandaras Ariene Kanter Wendy Kaplan Judith Kasper David R. Katner Harriet Katz Susan L. Kay Deborah Kenn Lisa Kershner K. Kirke Kickingbird Carol J. King Terry Kirkpatrick Alan Kirtley Kathe Klare Catherine F. Klein llene Klein Peter B. Knapp Karen Knight Lois H. Knight David Koplow John Kramer Ronald Krauss Max Kravitz Ken Krelling Larry Krieger Stefan H. Krieger Madeleine Kurtz Victoria Laeuger Maureen E. Laflin Maury Landsman

Homer C. LaRue

Gary S. Laser * Marc Lauritsen Rochelle Lento José R. León-Sotomayor Lisa G. Lerman Alan Lerner Howard Lesnick Alan Levine Suzanne Levitt John Levy Carol Liebman Nina W. Lloyd J. Palmer Lockard * Stephen Loffredo Harriet J. London Michaelene Loughlin Alice I. Lozano Carroll L. Lucht Mary Lynch Laura Macklin Leticia Magdaleno Holly Maguigan Catherine Mahern Peggy Maisel Randi Mandelbaum Charlene C. Mandell Leonard Mandell Anne Manley Debbie Maranville Peter Margulles Marquette University Legal Clinic ° Richard Marsico Shellah Martin Charles M. Masner Tom R. Mason Ana Matanzo Nancy M. Maurer James C. May ' Connie Mayer Andrea McArdle Angela McCaffrey Marjorie McDiarmid Cheryl B. McDonald John W. McDonald James C. McGillivray Marcia McIvor * Mary Helen McNeal Alan L. McNell Andrew W. McThenla Sharon Meadows Joan Meler Michael Meltsner Carrie Menkel-Meadow Marsha L. Merrill Vanessa Merton Kate Mewhinney Michael Millemann Binny Miller Laura Miller Jo Anne Miner Alan Minuskin John B. Mitchell Roberta S. Mitchell Mark Mitshkun Wally Mlynlec James E. Moliterno Loretta W. Moore Wille L. Moore Nancy Morawetz Joe C. Morrison Corinne Morrissey Linda Morton Fred C. Moss

Bea Moulton

Michael W. Mullane Jane Murphy Sean Murray Karen Musalo Ellen Musinsky Mary Zanolli Natkin Mitzi M. Naucier Eric Neisser Richard Neumann Leslie S. Newman Nathaniel C. Nichols Georgia Niedzielko Eva S. Nilsen ' Reta Noblett-Feld Jacqueline Nolan-Haley Gerald P. Nordgren Rick North J.P. "Sandy" Oglivy Edward D. Ohlbaum * Kimberly E. O'Leary Linda Olson Paul O'Nell Rebecca O'Neill David Oppenheimer Felix R. Orraca Gary H. Palm Charles A. Palmei Paul Papak Douglas L. Parker Lisa B. Parsons William W. Patton Amy Papper Rex Perschbacher * Leonard Pertney Don Peters Jean Koh Peters Karen Peterson Lynette Petty James H. Pletsch " Peter Pitegoff Lawrence A. Pivnick Terry Player John D. Poley Sande Buhal Pond J.L. Pottenger, Jr. Janette B. Pratt Bill Quigley Fran Quigley Robert E. Rains Alice Ratiiff Louis Raveson Ellen-Marie Ray Cliff Rechtschaffen Paul Reingold Artis Rels Simon Rice Speedy Rice Nicholas J. Rine Leonard L. Riskin Dean H. Rivkin Michelle F. Robertson Ricardo A. Roman Henry Rose Lonny Rose Richard A. Rosen Howard I. Rosenberg Stephen Ross David Rossman Jim Rowan Howard M. Rubin Mary C. Rudasili Susan Rutberg Leslie Salzman Leonard A. Sandier

Cynthia Savage

Suellyn Scarnecchia Barbara Schatz Andrew Schepard Randall Schmidt Peggy Schrieber Jane Schukoske Gene P. Schultz Barbara Schwartz Beth Schwartz Ron Schwartz Jean Scott Kandis Scott Ellen Scully Glendalee Scully Kathryn J. Sedo Robert Seibel Michael P. Seng Marci Seville ' Douglas Shapiro Parenda S. Shavers Roy Simon Stephen Simon Doug Smith Linda Smith Robert H. Smith Richard C. Solomon * Robert A. Solomon Larry Spain Jim Stark Cheryl Stephens Marc Stickgold Randolph Stone **Barry Strom** Graham B. Strong Roy Stuckey Charles Stutte ' Kathleen Sullivan Fleanor Swift 1 Winona M. Tanaka * Nina W. Tarr Tim Tarvin Nadine Taub David Taylor F. Mark Terison * David C. Thomas Karen Tokarz Margaret A. Tonon Louise Trubek Rod Uphoff® Lawrence A. Vogelman Rose Voyvodic Margaret E. Walker Carol J. Wallace Frank K. Walwer Sidney Watson Susan Waysdorf Jerry Weln Janet Weinstein Larry A. Weiser Charles Weisselberg E. John Wherry, Jr. Paula Gordon White * Mary Wilder Matthew Wilkes Bruce R. Williamson, Jr. Mark Wilson Rick Wilson Stephen Wizner Mary Wolf Leah Wortham " Tim Wynes Linda Yanez Maryann Zavez * Steve Zeldman Stephen A. Zorn *

		CATION ASSOCIATION newal Form 1994	
NAME:		TELEPHONE:	
LAW SCHOOL:		FAX:	BITNET:
ADDRESS:			. В при се потерия на биро не в бого пред не
		Missanins and a selection of the control of the con	
			Monte and the second se
I wish to serve on the fo	ollowing committee(s):		
Nominating	Status of Clinical Teachers	Conferences	Funding of Clinical Education
McCrate Implementa	McCrate Implementation Lawyering for Social Change		Change
Please send an invitation	n to the following persons	to join CLEA:	
		eng pair neg pananan in bayan dinayak dina seri in negagi anka niken peka na kakanan kalaba ka untuga kekanan kanan di Anja seri kanan da	Waxanada daga Palahan Marajaya, kalahanda kesepanda sersenakan sakau ataman 4.000 dalah penjahan kalaya 7,000 dasi sesebah sebah seb
amatan, a vinciana de um as sucesidada del tra de efecto de efeto de ef	Bassarseanna responsably or no sea an independent and electrical state of contract and an advantaged Authorizing Laws Annie of the Anni		
	With defining the entire state contribution and entire enterest at small the enterest applies agree to play definition. If the definition is a second of the enterest at the e		(Based of State Control
COMMENTS/SUGGESTI	ONS:		
			Beginningskålde fall att det sin det skrivere en state fra grænne de strenen forse en en sentre det skrivere en state fra de skrivere en
	Mattada distrippional accomples cigal in the see disputational control distribution and disputation and control distribution and disputation and control disputation and dispu	anne la dire Longue en la gli de cui anti-tito di finore su vici, in dissopricate a me escalibile framesia de senega del proseste namen annesta.	dinamente del processo de acusta de martir de professione de la constante de la constante de la constante de a
	ormaternary von operation for the design and design and construction of the design of	enterpolitima tersen intercional des como Efficien inconsisten como de promovem de devel ana plante distributa de la como de c	All had good accordance good so do had goog possess and a later con you do not have share deep agreement of the accordance on the control of
		college of two states and college of the design as some drawn polytype draws of the design and some and college of the design as the design and college of the design and coll	teropy, pre-season control of control of the stage representation of the stage of t
Please return this form a Clinical Legal Education	And your check for \$15.00 Association to: Clinical Legal Educatio 6020 South University Chicago, Illinois 60637 (312) 702-9611	n Association Avenue	

Election Results	1	
1994 Board of Directors		
Message from the President	2	
MacCrate Task Force	3	
Sinic Salary Survey	4	
input on Proposed 405(e) Changes	51	
ARA Establishes Skills Clearinghou	ise o	
Workshop for New Clinical Teacher	rs D	
Conferences, Meetings	6	
Funding Update	and the second s	
California Bay Area Clinicians	7.0	
Interuniversity Consortium on Pove	orty Law 8	
MacCrate Update	9 (
Membership List	10	
Membership/Renewal Form	- 11	

In This Issue . .

Golden Gate University School of Law Clinical Legal Education Association 536 Mission Street San Francisco, CA 94105

ADDRESS CORRECTION REQUESTED

Georgetown Georgetown 600 New Jersey Ave. NW Washington, DC 20001